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General 
Membership 

Meeting  

WHEN  
Thur, Nov 16th 
7:00 PM MDT  

PRESENTER 
Dennis Holland 

WHAT  
“Mormon 

Workers Cabin 
at Marshall Gold 
Discovery State 
Historic Park” 
and “California 

Pioneer 
Heritage 

Foundation” 

LINK  
https://

us02web.zoom.u
s/j/2430892624

MORMON BATTALION ASSOCIATION  
“…will be held in honorable remembrance …” 

FROM THE PRESIDENT  
Greg Christofferson  
A few weeks ago, Dave Munford, our graphics designer, 
presented me with a wonderful piece of framed art. It's 
the patches from the hikes along the 
Mormon Battalion Trail that are awarded to those who 
have met the requirements of hiking/driving the various 
trails. The two large patches appear identical, except 
the one given by the Boy Scouts has a fleur-de-lis on it. The other one is for 
anyone who qualifies who are not Scouts.  

I have to admit that I haven't qualified for very many of them, but Dave said that 
my service to the Battalion is sufficient. Whew, that saves a lot of steps! 
Seriously, I do appreciate the quality of Dave's work in matting and framing 
these patches and it has a place of honor in my office. 

Laura Anderson gave a report in our last Newsletter about our decision to align 
with the Mormon Trails Association (MTA) in getting recognition for our Trail as a 
National Historic Trail. The MTA is being reorganized as a national organization 
and will be fully functional in the new year. I anticipate that I will represent the 
MBA on that Board. Working together with the MTA and Oregon-California 
Trails Association, the MBA will be in a better position to present a bill to 
Congress to extend the Mormon Trail to include the Mormon Battalion Trail. This 
is still a long-term project, but hopefully these associations will speed things up. 

As we come to the holiday season and year-end, I would ask you to consider 
giving a gift, no matter the size, to our Endowment. The Endowment now has a 
little over $116,000 in donations. I'm extending 
the challenge to grow the Endowment by 
$10,000 by the end of the year. Please look at 
your charitable giving plans and include the 
MBA Endowment in them.             I wish you all  



NOVEMBER - DECEMBER 2023

Mormon Battalion Association 2

MORMON BATTALION 
ASSOCIATION  

Board  
John A. Bascom 
Michael Bilbo
Peter D. Guilbert 
L. Denny Hoeh 
Mark Hunter 
Randall D. Madsen 
Terry Rosvall 
Gary L. Smith 
Kevin Henson 

Executive and Support Staf 
Greg Christofferson     President 
Brad Allen             Vice President 
Laura Anderson     Exec Director 
Thomas Griggs     Exec Director 
Linda Griggs                  Secretary 
Ronald P. Kirkpatrick   Treasurer 
Richard Harden      Membership 
David Day              Legal Advisor

 

Check out Mormon 
Battalion Association 

videos  

https://www.youtube.com/
channel/ 

UCaCSOJvkFSJWgmUxc
NFBj4A 

                    
 
   Nov 04     10:00 AM Dedication of the Mormon  
                                            Workers Cabin @ Coloma, CA 
   Nov 16 6:00 PM Board Meeting 
   Nov 16 7:00 PM Annual General Meeting 
   Jan 01   MBA Newsletter available 
   Jan 18 7:00 PM General Membership Meeting 
   Feb 15 7:00 PM Board Meeting  

263
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Meet our Presenter 
MBA General Mtg. 

Thur, Nov. 16th @ 7:00 PM 
 

LINK: https://us02web.zoom.us/j/
2430892624 

Dennis Holland was born 
and raised in St. George, Utah. Graduated from Dixie Jr. 
College, and got a Bachelor’s Degree at the College of 
Pharmacy, University of Utah. 
 
His Pioneer ancestors are: Robert Gardner, William 
Carter, William Snow, and Richard Bentley. He moved to 
Northern California a year after graduating in 
pharmacy. He spent 55 years in California, where he 
owned and operated a small chain of retail pharmacies. 
He moved back to St. George 6 years ago to be closer 
to family. He and his wife, Jean, have 4 children, 13 
grandchildren, and 9 great-grandchildren. 

He has been heavily involved in civic activities, being 
President of the Broadway Merchant’s Association, 
President of the Hangtown Chamber of Commerce, 
member of the American Pharmaceutical Assoc. and 
Rotary Club. In the Church, he served as Bishop of 
Placerville CA Ward for 5 years, Director of Public 
Affairs of Sacramento Temple from ground breaking to 
dedication for 5 years, served as Director of Public 
Affairs over the Sacramento Region of 14 stakes for 10 
years, and still serves as Director of Public Affairs over 
historic sites in California, President of the California 
Living History Mission, and President of the California 
Pioneer Heritage Foundation (a non-profit organization 
he created to finance public affairs and historic projects.) 
 
He has a new appreciation for the Brother of Jared, in 
the Book of Mormon, as wherever he goes, he is not 
referred to by his first name, but referred to and 
introduced as the Brother of Jeffrey! 

Mormon Battalion 
Association  
Resources  

Website  
https://
www.mormonbattalio
n.com/  

Facebook  
https://
www.facebook.com/ 
search/top/?  

Youtube  
https://
www.youtube.com/ 
channel/ 
UCaCSOJvkFSJWgm
UxcNF Bj4A  

Email 
mobattoffice@gmail.com  

Newsletter 
dantzelle@gmail.com 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/2430892624
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/2430892624
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REPORT FROM OREGON-CALIFORNIA  
TRAILS ASSOCIATION

Laura Anderson, of the Mormon Trail Association, and I just 
finished a Zoom meeting with Jacey Albaugh, who works on 
public lands issues in the office of Senator Mike Lee from 
Utah. We discussed the 4-Trails Study Bill and the Period of 
Significance Act Bill (to extend to 1869 the period of 
significance for both the Oregon and Mormon Pioneer NHTs) 
as a way to start the process of finding sponsors for the bills 
on the House and Senate side. 

I provided Ms. Albaugh with background information on the National Trails Act and its various 
amendments that led us to where we are today, explaining how the amendment of 1978 that 
brought the Mormon Pioneer and Oregon Trails into the system differed from the 1992 
amendment that brought the California Trail into the system, in that the latter included various 
jumping off and ending points over a much longer period of significance, while the former is 
simply a straight line from one beginning point to one ending point with a period of 
significance that ends entirely too early. 

We also discussed impacts on private lands, willing seller issues, energy development, and 
all of the other normal concerns that would come from a congressional office, and I provided 
real-world examples of how OCTA works with private landowners and developers to lessen 
effects on the trails without stopping their projects. I feel the meeting was very positive and 
we do plan to call on Sen. Lee's office personally while in DC next February for Hike the Hill.

Travis Boley, Association Manager 
Oregon-California Trails Association 

January 2024 MBA General Meeting 
	Thursday, January 18th 

 7:00 PM MST 
 Brent & Wendy Top 

 Mission Leaders at the Mormon     
 Battalion Historic Site in San Diego
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	January 2024 MBA General Meeting  Thursday, January 18th  7:00 PM MST  Brent & Wendy Top  Mission Leaders at the Mormon      Battalion Historic Site in San Diego

